STONE MOUNTAIN MEMORIAL ASSOCIATION

DEVELOPMENT AND FINANCE COMMITTEES MEETING

September 17, 2019
A joint meeting of the Development and Finance Committees of the Stone Mountain Memorial Association was held at 11:00 a.m. on Tuesday, September 17, 2019, at Evergreen Conference Center, Stone Mountain Park, Stone Mountain, Georgia.
FINANCE COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT
Joan Thomas, Finance Committee Chairman 
Abraham Mosley, Finance Committee Member
Perry Tindol, Finance Committee Member
DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE MEMBERS PRESENT
Ray S. Smith III, Development Committee Chairman
Jeff Cown, Development Committee Member
Greg Levett, Development Committee Member
SMMA BOARD MEMBERS ABSENT
Roy Roberts, Finance Committee Member
Rey Martinez, Development Committee Member 
OTHERS PRESENT
Carolyn Meadows, SMMA Board Chairman

Bill Stephens, C.E.O.
Edna Zimmerman, Director of Finance / Administration
Chief Chuck Kelley, Director of Public Safety
Becky Kelley, Director of Operations and Planning

Debbie Blihovde, Human Resources/Risk Manager
Duane Studdard, Manager
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order. 
 Review of Year-to-Date Financial Statements
Ms. Zimmerman reported that year-to-date revenues through August 31, 2019 were $7,040,438 compared to a budgeted amount of $6,917,575. Total operating expenses year to date were $5,084,468, compared to the budgeted amount of $5,450,050 The net operating profit before depreciation was $2,069,743 compared to a budgeted amount of $1,534,525. The year to date deficiency of revenue over expenses was $1,283,673 compared to a budgeted loss of $2,309,051.

The statement of cash flows reflects net cash provided by operating activities of $2,989,563 year to date.  The net increase in cash year to date was $2,140,649.  The cash and investment balance at the end of the period was $15,955,662.

There are three capital projects in progress. The first is the top of the mountain HVAC replacement with an estimated cost of $250,000.

The second capital project in progress is the top of the mountain doors replacement with an estimated cost of $190,000.  
The third capital project in progress are the protective barriers with an estimated cost of $184,000.  

Ms. Zimmerman told the Board SMMA was asking for consideration of a resolution to authorize investment with the State Treasurer’s Office. Last year the State discontinued the GEAP (Georgia Extended Asset Pool) account and now SMMA just has the Georgia Fund 1 Account. The resolution gives SMMA authorization to update any investments. 

Department of Public Safety Updates

Chief Kelley updated the Board on the Yellow Daisy Festival. He said the traffic volume was the least it has been in about 46 years. The number of crafters was down this year. The traffic on Thursday slowed at 11:30 am, Friday at 11:25 am, Saturday 11:30 am and Sunday at 11:45 am.  Only 1 crime was reported. A lady left her cell phone in the restroom and when she went back to retrieve the phone, it was not there. EMS was busy, especially on Saturday, due to the heat. Chief Kelley said that overall the event went very well.  
Discussion of Recreational Trail and Georgia Outdoor Stewardship Program Grant Requests
Ms. Kelly gave the Board a copy of the new driving map of the Park which is given out at the gates. It is the map that corresponds to the new signs and the wayfinding program. Ms. Kelley told the Board that hundreds of people come into the Park daily to go to the Natural District area.  She said they come here to walk the five-mile path around the Park and the path up the mountain. When SMMA started looking at ways to improve and enhance these areas, we started looking at potential grant opportunities. 
 One potential grant is the Recreation Trail Grant administered by DNR. Annually, thousands of people walk into the Park from the City of Stone Mountain. There is an area of sidewalk coming in from the City that stops just short of the “walking” entrance to Stone Mountain Park on W Mountain Street.  SMMA is working with the City to get the sidewalk continued up to the Park entrance.  A trail connection to the City would enhance the guest access and experience. This grant will also be used to enhance the pedestrian entrance and direct guests to the desired trails. It will also be used to enlarge and enhance the trail to and up the mountain, and around the mountain closest to Confederate Hall. SMMA would be asking for a $200,000 grant with a $50,000 match from SMMA.
Another potential grant is through the Georgia Outdoor Stewardship Program. This is a conservation focused program. SMMA is a conservation agent for the 3,400-acre park. SMMA would be asking for a $500,000 grant with a $125,000 match from SMMA to build a roundabout at the pedestrian entrance in front of Confederate Hall. This is where the road becomes a one-way street.  The roundabout will help if someone comes up to the one-way street and does not want to drive around the mountain. It will keep them from driving through the parking lot. 
The applications are due at the end of October. SMMA is asking for the Board’s consideration of resolutions regarding these grants.
Ms. Kelley asked Mr. Studdard to update the Board on the Bond Project. SMMA is going through a “punch list” on the first-floor rooms tomorrow. The rooms are 95% completed. The second floor is under construction. SMMA has also asked for a general obligation bond for $3,000,000 to replace or repair the escalators, elevators, the HVAC system, and mechanical and infrastructure items. 

Ms. Kelley said she also wanted to update the Board on the Campground Renovation Project. Ms. Kelley gave out a conceptual map of what the campground renovation will look like. Phase I includes the critical infrastructure and roads.  It will take three phases to complete the renovation. The next meeting with the team is September 24th. 
Updates 

Mr. Stephens gave an update on the Washington W. King Bridge. It has been approved at the first phase and it will now move to the second phase for approval 

(historical status). Mr. Stephens reminded the Board that Bob Cowhig’s retirement reception would be following the Board meeting at 2:00 pm in the Rotunda. 
Meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.

Notes taken by
Debbie Blihovde
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